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EDITORIAL

I was unable to get to the last two Club Nights due to commitments at work but that has not stopped the many correspondents from getting their material to me. Many thanks, it makes the job a great deal easier when I actually have material to edit! All else being equal, I shall be at the next meeting so please bring any contributions to the Elm Tree.

You will see that this month we have reports on the Barn Dance, Skittles Night and the Club Run. There is also a taster for this month's run to see the SS Shieldhall. With the weather improving and the longer days, it will be nice to have a longer run for a change.

There are a number of events which may be of interest but they are taking place rather farther afield. I have included details on the back page. If any take your fancy, please let me know and I will put you in contact with the organisers. The first to come to hand is the Otmoor Country Fair and Show to be held over the weekend of 10 - 12 September at Otmoor Park, near Oxford. I have entry forms.

On the less active side, I have continued my survey of the books available to help the Austineer and Biddy Brown has produced another profile, despite her absence in Canada.

One of the more interesting aspects of your Editor's work is to peruse the journals of other clubs in the Austin Seven movement. I am a member of the Pre-War Club and-750MC so I know their newsletters quite well. Both are printed by professional firms, on glossy paper and so have some excellent photos. One of the best newsletters, though, is that of the Midlands Club. It is A5 in size and it too is printed professionally. In style and content, it is one of the best reads each month. Bristol have been using an electrostatic printing system for many years to produce their highly readable newsletter but are having some problems getting the special paper they need to make the plates. This may drive them to a professional printer. Of the smaller clubs, Cambridge have consistently produced some of the best photos. I wish I knew how they do it! The Scottish Club kindly send us their monthly bulletin so I have an insight on activities North of the Border! Each of the Clubs has its own strengths and weaknesses but the main message I get from reading their newsletters is that they are all enjoying their Austin Sevening. I just hope they get as much pleasure reading of our exploits as I do reading about theirs. You can enjoy their exploits by reading the various journals at Club Night. See you all on Thursday. 
BFN Miles

SECRETARIAL

Well folks!

First of all thanks to Phil for a very interesting presentation of the Austin archive videos new to the club. We saw clips of them both, leaving scope for a further showing later in the year. After a year we will hire them to members for a nominal fee. It was agreed that should a member require to borrow them purely for technical reference points during a restoration they would be available on a limited basis.

The February run was organised by Brian Wilbourn and his wife, through the lanes down to Weymouth, with a hostelry stop on the Quay and a visit to the Brewery museum - all very interesting.

I was not available on skittles night but I believe a good time was had by all.

I can give you an update on our rally plans with the Swanage Railway.

Confirmation of details have now been exchanged and the Dorsets have together with Christopher Page and his computer, come up with what we feel is an eye-catching and informative application form.

If you would like a supply, please contact Pat

Llewellyn, Glyn's wife. (See newsletter cover). To remind you all it will be at Harmans Cross near Swanage on 10th and 11th July. Camping is available from Friday night. There will be a marquee with bar on site, a barn dance on the Saturday evening with live band and free travel over the weekend on the Swanage Railway trains.

What more could you want! See you at Club night. 
Gary
CLUB RUN FOR JANUARY

SUNDAY 21st JANUARY 1993

A bright chilly morning saw 12 Seveners jauntily leave Safeways car park, Wimborne their destination Brewers Quay - now that does sound promising! After just a minor hitch as some of us eager ones shot off to the right at a junction, the troops were reassembled and off again. First signpost Blandford here we come, whizzing down Pardy's Hill, sun shining as we bowled along pretty country lanes, schoolchildren waving - could these be the enthusiasts of the future? A sharp turn to the left took us heading into the heart of the countryside taking us through the picturesque East Morden - this is all new ground for us - its incredible how we still keep finding new places. Heading for Bere Regis and bowling along through the lovely wooded area of Bloxworth we come across a rare sight, an actual shire horse and cart.

First signpost to Weymouth and our stomachs are telling us it must be nearly time for eats. The sea 'looks lovely sparkling in the distance as we head down through West Knighton. Arriving at the Old Harbour we head enthusiastically for Brewers Quay where we selected one of the several eating places to polish off the obligatory Sunday roast. After a browse round the fascinating little shops, a brisk walk seemed in order at this point, but the temperature didn't take us long to find a reason to scurry back to enjoy a cuppa - and for those of us who missed out on pudding a yummy cake as well! Many thanks to Brian and Susie for organising the run to yet another new place.

Margaret and Alan
THE BARN DANCE

On the last Saturday in February, 56 'Dorset' Members and guests assembled at the Village Hall, Pamphill, near Wimborne. It was a really cold night and not too-many Austin Sevens' had been put to the test of getting there.

The hall was full of members, all ages and sizes, lots of dungarees, straw hats, check shirts and jeans, with the common aim, to enjoy a Barn Dance. Some had braved the occasion in fancy dress, including a legs eleven Postman Pat accompanied by the hairy chest of Glyn's mini-skirted "lady". There was John's recycled teenager in leathers and Merv as a mountaineer whose hard hat was need at times during the dancing!

The 'Old Push and Pull' band were magic and the evening was soon in full swing with Eights, Fours and Lines soon put into place by Helen, the caller and excellent piano accordionist. Flying Scotsman, Nottingham Reel and Russian Ballet being but a few of the dances that Helen talked us through most patiently. Those of us that arrived unable to count to eight certainly could by the half way mark. Whoops, claps and whistles, swings, promenades and make a star, now mean Barn Dance to us all.

At the interval, great excitement not only for the welcome fish or chicken with chips, hot and steaming, but also, the snow had arrived outside and some of the younger more enthusiastic members even managed a snowball or two.

Ian, Steve and Nick, the other three members of the band arranged a jive session for those still able to dance, followed by a great display of an Irish jig by Phil Whitter.

Steve of the band added to the entertainment throughout by a constant change of amusing costume and a most dubious fairy story told by his version of a Vicar - all the men seemed to appreciate it anyway!

We now all know how to do the Mayo Gallop and even better, how to Strip the Willow and survive!

Thank you Merv for organising such a pleasurable evening, topped off-by a lovely journey home through the snow covered countryside.

E.L.
THE OWNER-DRIVER AND THE MAGISTRATE - A FABLE

Now there was a certain Owner-Driver who, after making a Night of It, was Piloting his Chariot along a ticklish Stretch of the Highway when he was Accosted by a Custodian in Blue, who Asseverated that the Owner-Driver was under the Influence of Bacchic Juices.

And in due course the Owner-Driver was Arraigned at an appropriate Palace of Justice, where there were Three Charioteers in Like Case waiting to Plead; and the Owner-Driver listed with Peculiar Interest as in Turn they pointed out to the Magistrate that it was all a Mistake, since each one Severally had imbibed but a Modicum of Ordinary Wine or a small Measure or two of an Innocuous Malt Liquor, and that their Erratic Driving was not to be Ascribed to Indiscreet Potations but to the Toxic Effect (1) of Cocaine at the dentist's, (2) of Bella Donna at the oculist's and (3) of Anxiety over the Chronic Neuritis of a Favourite Aunt, respectively.

Now it happened that on his Way to the Palace of Justice the Magistrate had escaped Death from a Straight Six only by a Display of Agility well-nigh Incredible in one of his Years, and had besides been Dubbed a Jay-Walker; and as he took his seat to Dispense Justice he was not in the Mood to allow his Judgment to be Deflected by Mistaken Tolerance, so that the Pleadings of the Three Charioteers cut very little Ice with him, and he told them that only by a great Effort could he Dissuade himself from Incarcerating them and Let them Off with a Swingeing Fine.

When it came to the Turn of the Owner-Driver to take his Stand at the Bar of Justice he was Very Downcast; for the Tale that he had been going to Tell seemed Wholly Inadequate now that the more Ingenious Pleadings of the others had been of No Avail. Moreover the Cynical stare of the Magistrate Short-Circuited his Resource and Blew Out the Fuse of his Invention. But as he stood with a Blank Expression there Suddenly came to his mind the long-neglected Apostrophe of his Sunday-School Monitress on the Value of Veracity, and without knowing Quite what he did he Committed himself to the Desperate Expedient of telling the Truth, saying:​

"I must Admit that I had been Wassailing. I was, Indubitably, One over the Eight, and I am glad that the timely Intervention of the Custodian checked my Career before I had Winged an innocent Pedestrian."

For some moments the Magistrate pondered over this Defence before he replied Sternly: "In all these Cases I am Accustomed to the Wildest Prevarication and Hard Swearing. I have no Reason to Assume that you are an Exception. What is the latent Subtlety of your novel Defence is altogether Beyond me, but as a matter of Routine and Consistency I must Refuse to believe a Word you Say. I am Therefore forced to the Conclusion that you were in Fact, Stone Cold Sober, and That Being So, I must reluctantly Discharge you without a Stain on your Character."

Moral: In Peculiar Circumstances the Truth may be found to Prevail.

From Punch Magazine 1931

STOP PRESS - CHAIRMAN'S TEAM SCOOPS PRIZE AT ANNUAL

COMPETITION BEATS ALL COMERS!

SKITTLES NIGHT

A most enjoyable Skittles Night was held at the Red Lion, Sturminster Marshall at the end of January. About 40 members turned out and four teams competed. The winners were the "Chummies" very ably captained by our Chairman Bernard. After buffet refreshments the knock-out competition was won by Eileen Lee one of our newer members! Yet another very enjoyable social evening!

Mervyn

[image: image3.png]

HOW TO PROMPT YOUR MoT EXAMINER

The MoT Inspection manual for cars and light commercial vehicles is divided into 6 sections. Most of the sections have subsections which, in turn, have paragraphs.

Each page is divided into three columns; Information, Method of Inspection and Reasons for Rejection. These are abbreviated below as Inf, Method and Reason. Page numbers restart at 1 for each section. Appendices come at the end of the manual. Should you want to draw an examiner's attention to any one of the allowances prescribed for our sort of car, the following list may help you. It is correct for November 1992 but some additional items will start on 1.1.93.

For quick reference take the first number shown which is the section number and the page number at the end of the entry. Thus, for brakes with a corroded cable go to section 3, p.5.

Brakes:
Cable corroded/frayed. Failure only

if significantly weakened 3.3 Reason lf p.5 Parking; pre 06 exemption 3.1 Inf p.2 Performance; calculation of 3.8 p.26 Roller test; not for belt drive
3.7 Inf
p.18

Daylight exemption for lights
1.1 Inf
p.2

Direction indicator: Dates when not required 1.5 Inf p.7 Semaphore 1.5 Method: note p.8 Telltale; not required if light

visible to driver
1.5 Method: note
p.7

Emission:
Unavoidable smoke pre 1960
6.4 Reason lb: note
p.5 Vehicles unable to have met standards

when new
Appendix B Note 9

Exhaust:
durable repairs acceptable
6.3 Method 2a: note
p.4

"First used" examples of calculation
Introduction Para.
p.2 Front and rear position lamps:

Not needed when no lights fitted or

lights blanked off
1.1 Inf.
p.2

Optional lamps not to be tested 1.1 Inf. p.2 Gaiters, not to be removed during tests 2.2 Inf. p.5 Gong, bells and sirens: Pre 06 exemption 6.2 Inf. p.3 Head Lamps: Aim controlled by driver, Barker dip
1.6 Inf.
P.9

Aim, older vehicles not conforming to

standard diagrams 1.6 Method: 4 p.9 Dipping pre 1.1.31 to single dip 1.2 Method: note p.3 Lens, when repair acceptable 1.2 Method: 4a note p.4 Not needed; i) Pre 1.1.31
1.2 Inf: note
p.3

ii) When no other lights
1.2 Inf: note
p.3

Optional h. lamps do need testing
1.2 Inf.
p.3

Imported vehicle, when "first used"
Introduction para 7a p.2

Lockstops see types, where tyres contact frame by

design

Rear lamps see front and rear position lamps

Reflectors; optional, not part of test
1.4 Inf.
p.6 Semaphores - see direction indicators

Shock absorbers; fracture of mounting not a fail
2.4 Reasons: 2
 p.ll Sidelamps see front and rear position lamps

Steering:
Freeplay; allowance for steering wheel

over 380mm diameter 2.2 Method: note 2 p.4 Apparent play due to construction 2.2 Method: note 1 p.4 Play not excessive unless replacement

1 or adjustment necessary
2.2 Method: notes
p.5

Under load; distinguish spring loading 2.2 Inf.
p.5 Steering column; end play due to design of

universal joints, not a failure
2.1 Method: 3 note
p.2

Steering wheel; cracks in covering not a fail
2.1 Reason: note 1
p.2

Stop lamps; dates when not required
1.3 Inf.
p.5 Stub axle see suspension

Suspension: Ball joint, free play list as design

factor
2.5 Method: 3b note
p.23 Bushes of rubber and synthetic likely

to show movement
2.5 Reason: 3 note
p.19

MacPherson strut top bush lateral play
2.5 Reason: lc
p.22

Stub axle; vertical movement in design 2.5 Reason: la note
p.21

Tyres:
Body contact as a design feature as for

lock stops, not a fail
4.1 Reason: 2 note
p.5

and 2.2 Method: Dlc
P.9

Tread; Min 1 mm for pre 3.1.33 4.1 Inf. p.7 Wear: Assessment of in components Introduction para. 9 p.2 Windscreen: Wiper/washer exemptions if screen opens

or other view
6.1 Method: 1 note
p.2

MoT TEST EXTENSION

Readers are reminded that several new items fall within the scope of the MoT Test for cars and light vans from 1 January 1993. Those which may affect Austin Sevens include registration plate lamps; registration plates; condition of glass; driver's field of vision; body condition; body security; doors; fuel system and seat security. Note that locking seat backs are not required if they were not incorporated in the original design.

MODERN FUELS IN OLDER VEHICLES

The VSCC has produced another booklet detailing the problems which have been experienced with the use of modern fuels in older engines. The booklet is some 60+ pages, it goes into considerable detail about the combustion of hydrocarbon fuels, flame rates, octane ratings and so on. It suggests possible solutions. Copies are available through the Editor at a cost of £5 each.

SEAT BELTS FOR CHILDREN

Legislation is about to be introduced which goes well beyond EC Directives. and will require children under 12 years old and 150 cm in height to be restrained when travelling in the front passenger seat of all vehicles. Conversely where no such restraint is fitted, such children will be banned from travelling in the front seats. There are considerable complications arising from this proposal which the FBHVC is following up.

Reproduced from the Newsletter of the Federation of British Historic Vehicles Clubs

CLUB RUN MARCH

SS Shieldhall now berthed at Southampton's Ocean Village was built in the mid 1950's - (much the same period as the liner Canberra), - twice as big as the paddle steamer Waverley. Weighing 1,792 tons, 286 feet long and powered by twin 800 hp triple expansion steam engines, but by the time she was laid down she was already a museum piece. Her graceful lines were designed in the city of Glasgow for carrying passengers on river trips on the Clyde but she finished up transporting sludge down the same river. From there she worked the Solent for Southern Water until taken out of service in 1985.

Southern Water sold her for £20,000 (less than her scrap value) to the Solent Steam Packet Ltd, run by volunteers. The chairman is Len White of Ashley Lane, Hordle, a retired engineering manager of Fawley Power Station. The group has raised about £48,000 by issuing share capital, but is badly in need of major sponsorship. • The ship is open at weekends to the public, attracting 40,000 visitors a year, who contribute £8,000 in donations. She is the biggest working steamship under preservation in Britain, maintained, regularly inspected, and returning to the Solent for some six excursions annually.

Members of the group have extended a welcome to all DA7C members visiting her on Sunday March 21st. For those interest does not include "Old Ships" there is the attraction of the shopping Mall at Ocean Village but remember to return to SS Shieldhall for afternoon tea and cakes which has been organised for us to enjoy in the elegant saloon below decks.

Brian and Sue
THE AUSTIN SEVEN LIBRARY - HISTORICAL SHELF

You could be forgiven for thinking that this will be the largest shelf of the Austin 7 Library. Well, there are a number of very good books but there are still a number of important issues which have not really been covered in the sort of depth many enthusiasts would like. So where do we start?

Most will start with Bob Wyatt's Motor for the Million which is still the most readable single volume history of the Seven. This invaluable book has been out of print for several years but the really good news for 1993 is that another edition is due out at Easter. Watch the specialised motoring press for details. Wyatt collaborated with Zeta Lambert to write the biography Lord Austin - The Man published by Sidgwick and Jackson in 1968, the same year that the Motor for the Million appeared. Both these give an insight on the car we all adore but to set the Austin in its proper context, Wyatt published his book The Austin 1905 - 1952 which chronicled the history of the factory from its opening to the time when BMC took over. In my view, all these are essential reading for any enthusiast.

Rather more esoteric is Roy Church's Herbert Austin - The British Motor Car Industry to 1941 which sets the business side in context, giving considerable detail on production, company finance and on the part Austin played in establishing the motor trade in this country. The book is not to everyone's taste because it treats its subject in "warts and all" way so there is some criticism of policy and decision making. This should be seen not as an exercise in de-bunking one of the few truly great figures of the industry but more an evaluation of his true

worth.

Bryan Purves' Austin 7 Source Book has already been mentioned as a reference for technical detail so it need not take up further space here. There are a few books which analyse the place of the Austin 7 in British motoring history. One such is CF Caunter's The Light Car - A Technical History published by HMSO for the Science Museum. The book is not devoted to the Austin 7 but provides useful background on Austin as an innovative engineer, particularly in the early days of the industry at the turn of the century. Some of the illustrations are

excellent.

Much of the early history of the Austin 7 is bound up with its racing exploits. There are many books which tell this particular tale but by far the most important is that written by Bill Boddy. The History of Brooklands Motor Course 1906 - 1940 is an all-time classic, dealing year by year with every race and every car which drove at the Weybridge course. The detail includes not only racing but also the record breaking activities which took place at the end of each season. If this is where your interest lies, you will not want to miss The 200 Mile Race in which Boddy chronicles the Junior Car Club's annual handicap race which provided many of the Works Team's wins - both class and outright. No look at sporting history can be complete without mention of Roland Harrison's Austin Racing History. One of the early MRP publications, this draws heavily on Motor Sport and Brooklands Reviews for its material as well as some good interviews with Ral Appleby, Sammy Davis, Lou Kings, George Coldicott and Charles Goodacre. It is still a fascinating read and a useful `Source of information despite the fact that it was first published in 1949 and has not been updated. Many of the photos are by Klemantaski. Other useful publications include the Ulster VCC's Ards TT booklet which covers the inception and history of all the pre - war TT races. This is where the Ulster gets its name and the information is particularly well presented.

Leaving racing but still on the sporting tack, there are many books which present aspects of Austin sporting history. My favourite is CAN May's Wheel spin about his experiences with the Works MG trials team. Austins are frequently mentioned and there is a photo of Bert Hadley in a Grasshopper. There is much more detail beside and you will understand why this was by far the most popular form of motor sport in the Thirties after reading it. Many of the characters who made up the teams of drivers for trials and for the racing teams are mentioned in Rodney Walkerley's Brooklands to Goodwood, the history of the first 50 years of the BARC. While not strictly an Austin 7 book, it is nevertheless well worth a look.

You will have seen that there are many sources of information about the history of the Seven, its sporting achievements and the people who made the marque great. I have only touched on a few of the most important books. Careful reading of the standard works will provide countless clues to other books, magazine articles or pamphlets so remember to take a notebook with you to the next Autojumble and begin to make notes on those which interest you. You can then build up a library of the topics which you find interesting. Next month I will take a brief look at some of the magazine articles and pamphlets which the student of Austin 7s may find of use.
AUSTIN SEVEN BEGINNINGS - 31 - A STORY OF AUSTIN FOLK TERRY and BARBARA JEFFREY'S

These stories are truly building an interesting labyrinth of connections; reminding me of those dreaded algebraic questions....'If A is to B what Z is to Y then what connection is A to Y'?

Terry and Barbara having bought John Page's house opposite Glyn and Pat Llewellyn couldn't fail to be intrigued and eventually involved with those 'little cars' as some of the neighbours call them.

Terry had always been interested in cars and was a member of the Wessex Vehicle Preservation Club. He joined the Dorsets almost as a founder member some 15 years ago when we used to meet at the Nags Head at Ringwood.

Terry, now the owner of 1933 Austin 10 AKM admits to blowing hot and cold in his commitment to the Club and to Austin 7s but he does accede to the greater reliability of the Seven. He was an early committee member though having a family of three children and a house to renovate has meant that cars have often had to take a back seat. Among the many cars which he has renovated have been John Weaver's Box, a Riley Special, Singers, Rover 16 and an Austin 10 Lichfield.

Barbara's part in all this is that of the general encourager, provider of food and endless cups of coffee! 
BB Jan 93
CLUB NOTICE BOARD

Neil Mitchener is looking for a MIG welder for home use. He is also looking for some help in stopping water leakage through his garage pit. If you can help in any way, please contact him on 0202 660652

FOR SALE Austin Marine Engine, needs attention -£25 contact Neil Mitchener, tel 0202 660652

MORE EVENTS Some clubs plan their events a long way in advance. I have some information on the following which may be of interest to members:

VSCC Diamond Jubilee Rally 3 - 10 July 1994 at Malvern

FIVA Main Rally 21 -29 May 1994 in Portugal

FIVA Main Rally 5 - 14 June 1996 in UK, venue and organising club to be announced.

[image: image4.png]Members of clubs which subscribe to FBHVC are entitled to participate in FIVA rallies provided the cars in question comply the entry requirements. Details are available on request. For those who enjoy touring in good company through wonderful scenery with fine food, wine and music may be interested in the tours organised by the International Institute of Classical Music. These are tours in the broadest sense and there is no competitive element at all. At the end of Jun and early July, there is the Tuscan Wine Rally linking up with the International Alpine Rally. Followed later in July by two one week tours with concerts. In September there are 5 phases of the Aula Classica Imperial Austrian Vineyard rally. This latter is linked to a Rolls Royce Euro Rally. Again, details on request.
CLUB EVENTS

MARCH

Thursday 4 Mar
9 till Late at the Coventry Arms on the Dorchester Road at Corfe Mullen.

Thursday 18 Mar Club Night. Tony Day will be introducing Derek Place from AE Pistons. Derek will give a demonstration on crack testing for the home user. Essential for any engine builder!

Sunday 21 Mar Club Run. Meet at 10 for 10:15 at Safeways Car Park, Wimborne for a run out to SS Shieldhall (see page 5) at Ocean Village, Southampton. Secondary meeting place, 11 for 11:15 at the Cat and Fiddle, Hinton.

Thursday 25 Mar Committee Meeting at the Tyrrell's Ford. Start is at 8:30 pm. -000​

APRIL

Thursday 1 Apr
9 till Late This month's watering hole for the early Noggin and Natter is the Globe at Highcliffe.

Thursday 15 Apr Club Night this month is a Noggin and Natter and Phil will have the Spares out if you need that elusive part.

Sunday 18 Apr
Club Run. Details were still being debated but full information will be available in the next action packed issue of the Dorset Newsletter!

Thursday 22 Apr Committee Meeting at Tyrell's Ford. Normal start time. -000​

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY

Sunday 23 May
Driving Tests at Blandford Camp. Format will be similar to previous years. Details will be published nearer the time so watch this space.

Sunday 20 Jun Canal Trip planned by Merv, we should be bound for a day's sailing on the canal at Bathuist again. Places will be limited, as last year so keep the date free and book early!

10/11 July Swanage Railway Rally we are organizing the car part of this weekend. Gary has full details elsewhere. Should be a great weekend so make a note to keep the date free.

OTHER EVENTS

Saturday 3 Apr VSCC Silverstone Race Meeting. Practice starts at 0915 and the races at 1300. There will be a total of 9 races including the Itala Trophy race for vintage racing cars and the Patrick Lindsay Trophy for pre-war racing cars. Entry is £8:50 plus £3:00 paddock transfer. If anyone wants tickets, see me at Club Night and I may be able to offer you tickets at £8:50 including paddock transfer.

Sunday 9 May
VSCC WISCOMBE PARK Hill Climb Held in the lovely grounds of the Park and using the drive to the house as the course, this a very enjoyable

-
and friendly meeting. Wiscombe Park is near Honiton and entry costs £4:50 per person. No dogs!

A7CA EVENTS
A wide range of Club events are run by the Clubs in the Association. If you want details, please see the Association Magazines 93A and 93B.

